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(((

	Development Planning Manager,

Salford City Council,

Civic Centre,

Chorley Road,

Swinton,

Salford,

M27 5BW.

FAO:  David Evans


	Your Ref:

	
	Our Ref:Let.D Evans.17.02.06.Middlewood.doc

	


17 February 2006

Dear David,

Manchester, Bolton and Bury Canal – Middlewood

Following our meeting on 9 February 2006 to discuss the current financial situation of the above project, I can confirm that additional funds of £840k are required to complete the project.  Although a funding gap of £950k was originally identified this has been reduced by £110k following a comprehensive value engineering exercise. 

I would be grateful if confirmation could be sought from Salford City Council to a further £340k contribution  to continue with the above project.  The remaining £500k will be met by British Waterways (£450k) and Valley and Vale Properties (£50k).  Valley and Vale Properties have confirmed in principle acceptance to the contribution and British Waterways are currently seeking approval from their executive.  

Project costs have increased primarily because of the following reasons:

1. Original forecasts for the piling works underestimated the scope and risk of the activity.  Although our estimates were based on costs from reputable piling contractors returned bids were nearly double our original estimate.  

2. Increases in general construction materials, plant, labour and methods since the development of the funding applications.

3. Increases in the risk budget following a through review of the project.

Additional opportunities for reducing the out-turn project cost involve the adoption of a deeper lock, necessitating the removal of the lock between the railway viaduct and East Ordsall Lane bridge.  It is planned to adopt this initiative which will require a new planning application.  Our improved design will provide project savings together with various improvements for accessibility in and around the canal, less contaminated material removal from site, an increase in headroom above the existing sewer culvert and better configuration to the development masterplan proposals.  

Although the outturn figures are high, there have been financial successes in the project.  On completion of the site investigation the level of contamination was classified higher than originally estimated.  Following extensive negotiations we were able to secure removal rates in line with our original estimates.

 The following is the briefing note that has been prepared for issue to British Waterways executive:

1. Background

The project received Board approval in March 2005 at a value of £4,139k with no BW contribution.  

All third party funding for this amount has been confirmed; drawdown is subject to completion of estates agreements, which is expected before the end of February unless the landowners require further amendments.  

Ongoing funding of the expenditure to date - £250k to end of Jan 2005 - is covered in part by Salford City Council (£220k) with the rest at risk to BW pending executing estates agreements.

2. Revised Forecast

In January 2006 tenders were returned for the piling and earthworks contracts.  Increases in their tender costs above the original budget estimates prompted us to review the risk register and project out-turn costs.  

The revised forecast is now £4,977k, an increase of £840k.  

The most significant area of increase is the piling due to the increased complexity in this specialist area.  The remaining increases are spread across the other construction items and can be attributed to increased budget risk allowances, higher earthworks contaminant levels and overall construction cost inflation.

3. Consultation with Funders

Meetings have taken place during February with the funders following the revised forecast.  

Salford City Council (SCC) have agreed in principle to an additional contribution of up to £340k, subject to a formal request from BW and internal approvals.

NWDA have not been able to make any in principle commitments to additional funding, although a formal approach will be made and their funding availability may change over the next 2 financial years.

SCC and NWDA have requested that BW do not approach ERDF for further funding as they are already over-committed and such an approach may lead to withdrawal of the existing £2,039k commitment.

The landowner/developer Valley & Vale (V&V) have been approached for additional funding of up to £100k, and have approved in principle a contribution of £50k.

A funding gap of circa £450k is therefore anticipated at the point that BW are ready to execute the states agreements (and therefore acquire the land).

4. Other Funding Sources

The following additional funding will be secured as part of the estates agreements:

· £1.1M of betterment funding from V&V; this funding will be released to BW on an agreed formula based on sales of development plots, with a minimum of £45k on completion of agreements now and the rest at ‘long stop interim dates’ every April from 2008 to 2012. However, if all plots were sold over the next year, say, then all the £1.1M would be paid to BW over the next year. 

· BW contribution to wider restoration of MB&B of £71k in 06/07 and £100K in 07/08 and 08/09 as part of the current Business Plan. 

SCC and NWDA have agreed that BW can divert the betterment funding to the Middlewood construction costs, thus closing any funding gap. 

5. Recommendation

That BW execute the estates agreements and should there still be a funding gap at during the latter stages of construction ( 07/08 ) then BW would deficit fund any funding gap  based on the future betterment payments contracted by V&V.

British Waterways see the Middlewood project as a catalyst for the restoration of the wider Manchester, Bolton and Bury (MB&B) canal and intend to continue with the restoration programme as long as funding streams are available.  It was hoped to retain all the betterment money for the development of the wider MB&B, but the increases in the Middlewood project out-turn will deplete this fund.  However, it is still our intention to proceed with Phase 2 and use what betterment funds are left to develop the wider MB&B.  

I trust that this will assist you in obtaining the additional funding of £340k needed to proceed with the project.  Should you require any further information please do not hesitate to contact me.

Yours Sincerely, 

Mark Jackson.

Restoration Project Manager.

Direct Dial: 01925 847731

E-mail: mark.jackson@britishwaterways.co.uk.
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